3. Guest Speakers- Christine Thornton introduced the Guest Speakers; Martin Farrington, Director of Development, Leeds City Council; Andrew Hall, Head of Transport Policy, Leeds City Council and Councillor Richard Lewis, Executive Board Member responsible for development. They would speak about the proposed Park and Ride Scheme at Elland Road. It was noted that it had been intended that Shaun Harvey, Chief Executive of Leeds United FC , would also attend the meeting as a guest speaker; however , he was attending a meeting in London from which it was impossible for him to return to Leeds in time to address the meeting. 

3.1 Andrew Hall circulated a handout which described the Council’s transport strategy in Leeds, and addressed the issues of why Leeds City Council is looking at Park and Ride, and why they are looking at the Elland Road site. In terms of strategy, Andree Hall noted that on page 2 of the handout, there is a diagram showing the City in a schematic way; main roads are in red, and railways are indicated with broken lines. The idea of a Park and Ride scheme is to provide people with a different choice of travel method. There would be a ring of Park and Ride sites around he City on radial routes. These sites are coloured in yellow. With one exception, none of the sites currently exist. Andrew Hall noted that the City Council, and Metro, are currently promoting the NGT trolleybus scheme  which includes a park and ride scheme at Bodington Hall. Under the park and ride scheme, the aim would be to intercept people at  a Park and Ride site; the people would then travel by public transport along major corridors. In this connection , the M621 is a key route. There would be a mixture of sites. Andrew Hall referred to the bus based Park and Ride Schemes in York and Cambridge. Park and Ride schemes would provide a car park with a bus service into the City Centre. The aim is to complement the parking facilities at city railway stations.

3.2 Andrew Hall pointed out that Leeds City Council has gone through an extensive process. They have looked at around 100 sites throughout the City, and sought to find the most convenient and suitable sites and those  with the best accessibility. He added that Leeds City council has the potential to deliver Park and Ride schemes with partners including Metro and the bus operators. The operator of the bus service operated in conjunction with a park and ride scheme would be chosen by a competitive process. Leeds City Council are looking for sites where a par and ride scheme can be delivered quickly; it can be difficult to bring forward schemes. Another important consideration is the routes which traffic would take to the sites. The aim is to avoid locations which would involve unsuitable routes to the relevant radial route. 

3.3 Andrew Hall explained why Leeds City Council believes that Elland Road is a suitable site for a Park and Ride Scheme. It is close to the M621 and would utilise land which is already a car park and which, indeed, has a history of being a car park. There is good access from the Ring Road and the M621. There would be 500 to 1000 spaces , and there would be a dedicated bus service, with a 10 minute frequency to the City Centre. The Park and Ride scheme would operate between Monday and Friday, and on non-match Saturdays. Andrew Hall argued that on evenings when there is a match at Elland Road, the Park and Ride scheme would dovetail with traffic relating to the Elland Road match. Leeds City Council estimates that 67% of the traffic using the Park and Ride Scheme would come from the M621; 24% from the Ring Road and 9% from other roads. Leeds City Council estimate that 600 vehicles would use the Park and Ride scheme on a typical day. Andrew Hall then addressed the issue of ho the park and ride scheme would work on evenings where matches take place at Elland Road. Leeds City Council had carried out studies and surveys in order to analyse daytime use of a possible park and ride scheme. The research had concluded that a par and ride scheme would be feasible during the week even on nights where matches take place at Elland Road. This dovetails with match day use so that a car park would work. Leeds City Council have also looked at the people who would use a Park and Ride Scheme. The potential users would come from some distance away, rather than from the local area where good bus services are already in place. The full specification for the site would include a properly surfaced car park with quality bus stops and waiting areas and suitable landscaping. There would be a five year contract with a bus operator in order to operate the service. The ideas are still in the early stages of development. There has been a report to the Executive Board of Leeds City Council regarding the concept of Park and Ride throughout the City. The potential Elland Road site has been mentioned. Andrew Hall added that the scheme would require planning permission. 

3.4 The meeting then opened up to questions and comments from the floor. Edna Newton noted that if the Park and Ride scheme is built, all the traffic connected with it would come down Elland Road, and would make an already bad traffic situation worse. She suggested trying to cross Elland Road on a day when no match is taking place at Elland Road. She cannot see how the additional traffic can be absorbed. There is already a significant amount of traffic from places such as Cottingley Cemetery. She noted that Park and Ride works well in Canada, where cars can be left at a place which is easily accessible. Edna Newton added that Elland Road is the wrong place for a Park and Ride Scheme. Andrew Hall acknowledged that Edna Newton made a fair point but also stressed that we are talking about a car park with a capacity of between 500 and 1000 vehicles. He stressed that the traffic would not go to the Park and Ride site in one blob. The peak demand would be in the morning between 8 a.m and 9 a.m . One third of the traffic would arrive then and much of the remainder would arrive during the shoulders of the peak hour (7 a.m to 8 a.m ). He was confident that the junctions and the road layout could accommodate the additional traffic, and that the nature of a Park and Ride scheme would help to support that as people would judge their journeys. He was confident that a Park and Ride site at Elland Road would be practical. 

3.5 Christine Thornton then read a letter from Bill Birch, who was unable to be present at the meeting. He wrote:- 

As an interim traffic measure, the concept of a park and ride scheme for Leeds has merits. The idea of creating a number of car parks on the periphery of the city with a fast bus service along dedicated bus lanes is one that has been well developed by the City of York. However the proposed plan for Leeds is typically "half baked". The planned routes along the A 64 [from Seacroft], the A639 [from Stourton] and the A 63 [along the lower Aire valley] have dedicated bus lanes and ample space using either existing or new car parks. In marked contrast the Bodington site proposes to use the most congested road into the City (A660) and if the planned and already authorised bus/tram route around Headingley is not built, then this route will be a complete waste of time and money.
Perhaps the most shambolic proposal of all is the Elland Road Site. This breaks all the concepts of such a scheme. 
1. It is too close to the city centre to make the bus section effective [i.e it is more a Park & Walk scheme than a Park & Ride]. Indeed it is debateable whether any bus company could make such a short journey profitable without yet another huge subsidy from the hard pressed Rate payers.
2. The inter change it proposes to us on the M621 leads into the Ingram Road distributor which is the main way into the city from the South West. This interchange is already over capacity at morning and evening rush hours and this proposals will only attract addition traffic not replace it.
3. Beeston & Holbeck are already amongst the worst area for chronic respiratory disease, much of which is attributable to "standing rush hour traffic" on the M621 and old M1 motorways as they converge to form a dual carriageway into the city. This proposal can only make such health problems worse.
4. Planners have already significantly reduced the number of car parking spaces at the Elland Road football stadium by sanctioning the creation of a Giant Police Headquarters on the former greyhound stadium site and allocating a wholly disproportional number of car parking spaces to it.
It is quite clear that the Elland Road site has been chosen on the grounds of political expediency. The Council own the site and to find another more suitable site would cost additional money. "Planner double speak" tries to claim that the Elland Road scheme is thought to be "a modest scheme" as it will only use 500 - 1000 car parking spaces and cost £2 million to bring into operations. However, this ignores both the fact that the planners intend to restrict the current Elland Road Car Parking car parking capacity to 2,700 (using over a third of the capacity for their Park & Walk folly) and intend to fund this by increasing an absolutely scandalous current city deficit of £1.6 billion that is growing at the rate of £1 million per month and current cost £4.3 million per months in interest charges

3.6 Nigel Roberts said that there is a lot of folly and untruths associated with the scheme. Leeds City Council had tried to ban car parks on the periphery of Leeds City Centre, then the Council backed down, but also made clear that the car parks would only be short term parking facilities. He said that long term parking would be forced out to the park and ride sites. He predicted that there would be 600-700 cars into the site at 9 a,m and 600 to 700 cars out of the site at 3p.m . The road is already closed down when football matches take place; would the police police this. Nigel Roberts also asked the guest speakers whether there is any intention to change the road system. He noted that there is a masterplan to make the area more attractive to the public and to the residents. He said that he thinks the car parks are a shield to defend football supporters. He asked who would make the area look pleasant, pointing out that Leeds United FC had never invested its revenue in trees and repairs. However, the folly, as Mr Roberts described it would be landscaped and would look attractive. He said that the Elland Road Park and Ride Scheme would be built on the cheap, noting that the cost of a proper Park and Ride site would be £10 million , but that this site would be delivered at a cost of £2 million. He said that Leeds City Council does not give a damn about local residents. Richard Lewis noted that it was the previous Leeds City Council administration which had sought to ban the car parks. However, the present Leeds City Council administration had kept open the car parks with a five year life. The car parks would always be short term. The council had insisted that the existing operators of the car parks put in planning applications. Applications had been granted for 3200 places and the people involved are delivering proper landscaped car parks , not ‘bomb sites’ and had ensured that car parking would continue for five years. Councillor Lewis hoped that in five years time, the world would be a different place, that the economy would be out of recession and that there would be a building boom. Leeds City Council’s actions in relation to the car parks had given people a breathing space and an income stream.     

3.7 A member of the audience noted that the operators of the car parks had done a brilliant job in upgrading the car parks but asked what Leeds City Council would do with their car parks . Richard Lewis said that if he were a resident of the Elland Road area, he would say that the area had been a disgrace for the past 20 years. However, things were now happening in connection with the Ice Rink and the Police Station, and with Leeds City Council’s action in connection with the consolidation of land holdings. Previously, Leeds City Council could not make anything happen. Martin Farrington pointed out that the Masterplan had been prepared five years ago. He understands the issues involved with the Elland Road area. Leeds City Council had bought the land formerly owned by the Castle Trust. He acknowledged that the quality of the environment is poor and needs to be improved. He noted that there is a considerable amount of agreement about this. He added that there is a strong feeling of wanting to retain car parking on the site, and he assumed that that is still the position. He hoped that there would be a meaningful proportion of properly laid out and landscaped car parking. New facilities such as the police station and the ice rink would need properly laid out car parking.   . 

3.8 Eleanor Lister asked why Leeds City Council has not considered a site which would enable traffic to leave the M621 at Gildersome. Andrew Hall pointed out tat any traffic using such a site must pass through the fringes of Gildersome. He added that key factors in determining the suitability for a site include whether the development of a site as a park and ride site would be economically viable. If it is a site owned by the Council, there is no need for the Council to buy the land. The issue with most Park and Ride sites is the need to acquire the land. Without the external support of business, the case is hard to make. There is also the need to deal with the site, for example to provide drainage. He noted that there is a difference of opinion as to the best roads on which to route traffic using a park and ride scheme although he felt that it is best to keep traffic on the M621 , which is a high level strategic route as long as possible. In addition, the actual access road to the Park and Ride site should not impact on Residential areas. On this basis, Elland Road was considered to be the best site, although a site in Gildersome has also been looked at; however, the relevant land is not in Council ownership, the land is also difficult to access and main road access is difficult. It is also more difficult from an engineering point of view and more buses would be needed. All these factors considered, Andrew Hall concluded that the economic case for a park and ride scheme at Gildersome does not stack up. However, Eleanor Lister noted that the two roundabouts at Junctions 1 and 2 of the M621 are congested. She added that Junction 2 is horrendous, and  if the park and ride scheme is built drivers would be asked to leave the M621 at Junction One and turn right thus increasing the pressure on the roundabout. She also wondered whether a Park and Ride site could be established at Gelderd Road. Andrew Hall said that Leeds City Council does not have a site at Gelderd Road so one would need to be built from scratch.    

3.9 Richard Bell asked where the 500-1000 cars which would be expected to use the Elland Road Park and ride facility go at the moment. Andrew Hall said that they currently go into the city centre, wherever car parking can be found. Richard Bell asked why the owners of the cars would not wish to continue to use the car parking facilities which they use at the moment, which must be convenient and cheap. He suspected that they only factors which would stop them using the parking facilities which they presently use is the closure of the car parks involved or rising charges. Richard Lewis acknowledged that there will always be a choice and added that he likes to drive as close as possible to his intended destination in a car. However when he goes to Sheffield , he generally parks his car at Meadowhall and takes the tram or bus into Sheffield, because the city centre is a pain for many car users. He added that Leeds City Council has no authority to order the closure of car parking facilities which are not owned by them. Richard Bell felt that a stick might be needed to force people to use the Park and Ride facility; he noted that high charges (say £15), or high bus fares (say £10 for a large family)might be prohibitively expensive. Richard Lewis said that there is no intention of making life difficult, and noted that Leeds City Council had kept open a number of car parking facilities for commuters. They are not about to beat people on the head. He added that closing the car parks was about Supertram , and other public transport, but we have not got that. We need to make public transport attractive. He said that there would be a slow take up, but word gets around. People would say that to avoid hassle, people should get the bus from Elland Road. The buses operated as part of the Park and Ride Scheme could operate to Leeds City Railway station and the University. Richard Lewis added that he never drives into York. He always uses the park and ride scheme as it works. Park and Ride, he added, works in most parts of the country and is not about forcing people to use the scheme. He noted that the last phase of the new Kirkstall Road bus corridor has just opened up. This has transformed bus journeys along Kirkstall Road. He added that no one likes park and ride schemes close to them but noted that this is human nature. He would not have proposed the Elland Road Park and Ride scheme if he thought this would have an adverse impact on the area.    

3.10 John Hodgson said that he was surprised about the presentation by the guest speakers  and said that this bore no resemblance to the presentation to the Council. He noted that on the basis of the Council’s own predictions, 67% of traffic using the Elland Road Park and Ride scheme would come from the M621 whilst a further 24% would come from the Ring Road. This means that 91% of the traffic would come under the Railway bridge. He noted that he lives on Wesley Street, which, he pointed out is used by many police and ambulance vehicles, and this would increase when the new police station is built. He noted that 9% of traffic would come from the other side. There are only two ways for this traffic to come; either from the other side of the M621 or from Wesley Street , which he noted is already congested. He noted that this is the main route for ambulance vehicles. With regard to the desolation of the land around Elland Road, he placed the blame for this on a Minister of State in a previous Conservative government, who had chosen to support the building of the White Rose Centre, rather than a similar shopping centre on the Elland Road site. It is not right, he said, to place the blame for the situation on the Castle Trust. He noted that when the possible Arena at Elland Road was under discussion, there was also discussion about a possible Park and Ride scheme at Tingley. This would bring park and ride to an area where people live. The presentation to the Council had described an Elland Road Park and Ride scheme as a win win situation. John Hodgson also criticised the fact that Holbeck urban Village had attracted a large amount of investment on the basis of the deprivation in |Holbeck. 56% of people in Leeds who are deprived live in the South of Leeds. He noted that there is a lot of desolation in South Leeds. Leeds, he noted is one of the three best cities in the country. He noted that Richard Lewis thinks that there may be a boom in five years and wondered what we would have. He feared that we will still have the deprivation and the traffic. He noted that £14 million had been spent on the South Entrance to Leeds Railway station but nothing had been spent in this area. John Hodgson praised our local councillors and said that he first heard about this issue in real depth when he heard Councillor Angela Gabriel make a speech at a meeting of Leeds City Council opposing the Elland Road Park and Ride Scheme. He noted that this looked like a done deal and was being done on the cheap. We will have the traffic and the pollution but get nothing. If there is an increase in traffic in the area, what happens when an ambulance comes up Wesley Street. He feared that lives could be at risk. Wesley Street is a traffic bottleneck and , John Hodgson said, always has been. Richard Lewis said that we should not be dependent on the car for ever more. He said that John Hodgson’s views are wrong and that he was not around when money was being poured into Holbeck Urban Village. In fact, he has always had doubts about Holbeck Urban Village. He noted that his own background is as the Chair of Housing. He accepted that Holbeck had been neglected at the expense of Holbeck Urban Village. With regard to the Park and Ride Scheme, we are getting a scheme which will work and will not require subsidy. He noted that similar schemes work in other places. He noted that he is not involved in the history of the Castle Trust Land but noted that we are where we are. He said that the Elland Road area is a wasteland with a football stadium in the middle of it. The forthcoming building of the Police Headquarters is a positive development. John Hodgson noted that the proportion of traffic coming in from the Bridewell and Holbeck is, on the basis of the Council’s own figures 9% of the total. Richard Lewis said that John Hodgson was making assumptions that all the 9% would come down Wesley Street. However, John Hodgson noted that there are only two other ways for traffic to come onto the site; past the McDonalds and over the Bridge. Richard Lewis said that he could have brought the Council report, but it would have bored people.         

3.11 Mark Parry noted that when he and Robert Winfield had met with officials of Leeds City Council to discuss the Elland Road Park and Ride Scheme, he had raised the issue of match day parking. He asked whether there had been any developments in connection with parking in residential streets on match days. He also asked whether there had been any developments about walking routes and travel plans. Andrew Hall noted that Leeds United FC had developed a travel plan. 

3.12 A member of the audience said that the technical matters referred to in connection with the Elland Road Park and Ride scheme do not add up and people living in the area would rather have the car park used every fortnight than packed every day. She noted that if one car stops at the Armley Gyratory, it can block traffic as far away as Wesley Street and the Tingley Roundabout. This actually happens regularly. She said that local residents do not want any more buildings or blinding with science and figures. She said that Council Officials are trying to hoodwink us all, but said that local people are not that thick. Martin Farrington denied that Leeds City Council are trying to hoodwink people and said that a master plan had been developed in 2007. The masterplan had put forward a range of options including a park and ride scheme. This is one aspect of the masterplan which the City Council are now bringing forward. The member of the audience said that local residents do not want the Park and Ride and do not need it, and if Martin Farrington is a resident of Wesley Street, he would be out with banners. It is possible that to supermarkets and a hotel would be built in the area. Has this been considered?  Martin Farrington stressed that the masterplan had been through a consultation process. He and his colleagues had looked at the issues and there had been significant comment about the poor quality of the environment. He got the impression that local people want change. A member of the audience said that there should be sensible development which benefits local people. It was noted that there is no roundabout or swings between Cross Flatts Park and Middleton Park. Martin Farrington noted that the comments by Bill Birch are critical of the reduction in the number of car parking spaces. A member of the audience said that there should be a referendum in the South Leeds area about the proposals. 

3.13 Nigel Roberts noted that he had attended both the consultation meetings about the masterplan and that it is his recollection that the masterplan had stated that the Park and Ride is not a good option. The masterplan instead discussed the possibility of an arena, a casino and an ice rink, probably with car parking. The plan, as he recalled envisaged the building of a multi storey car park in the corner. Park and Ride, he explained, was never previously an option. Martin Farrington said that he could send Nigel Roberts a copy of the masterplan. Nigel Roberts repeated at the concept of a park and ride scheme was never agreed at the consultation meeting. He is concerned about the possible development of a park and ride scheme because of the amount of traffic which would be generated. He noted that Leeds United FC can put up a massive cage around the old changing room. He added that they do not maintain the area and do not make it presentable. He noted that there had been much discussion of a road around the back of the stadium and of tree lined avenues, but he said that these things will not happen. A car park would mean more revenue for the Council but also more trouble. The area had suffered thirty years of neglect since the greyhound stadium had been demolished. He wants to look out of houses in the area and be proud. The council says that the land at Elland Road is a prime site, but the best they can say is that the land should be used for a park and ride site which no one wants and which would cause problems. He felt that a park and ride scheme is only being proposed because the land is owned by the Council and such a scheme would be a quick fix. Martin Farrington said that Elland Road had not been selected as a park and ride scheme because the Council owns the land although that is a significant advantage. Any park and ride scheme must be financially and technically viable. Richard Lewis added that he had not aid that the site is about making money; it is about providing a park and ride site and reducing congestion. Nigel Roberts , however said that the site is a quick fix as it is convenient. Richard Lewis noted that a number of park and ride schemes already exist in other areas of the City including an unofficial park and ride scheme at Holt Park. He noted that a number of areas of the city suffer from commuter parking in residential areas. Leeds City Council had identified a number of possible sites , but Richard Lewis said that they would not start with the most difficult scheme. They would instead start with the easiest site which can be delivered more quickly.       

3.14 A member of the audience asked whether Holt Park and Alwoodley have gridlock on morning rush hours. Richard Lewis noted that Holt Park feeds into a gridlocked road which has some of the biggest problems in the city. He added that he uses the Ring Road at peak hours and noted that this road is frequently gridlocked. He noted that the problems are caused by the traffic making right turns against the traffic going straight on. It often takes 15-20 minutes to travel three quarters of a mile at Ringways. The aim of the Park and Ride Scheme is to prevent traffic going into the City Centre. The actual Park and Ride site would not be next to the McDonalds Restaurant , but on the other side of Elland Road. It would therefore not be next to residential areas.

3.15 Edna Newton described the relocation of the police station to Elland Road as barmy. She noted that if there is a disturbance at the other side of the Railway Bridge or at Heath Road no one would be able to get out. An accident at either side of the bridge would result in roads being sugared up. She noted that the area suffers from pollution and other health problems and that a park and ride scheme would not help this situation. A member of the audience asked why there are no plans to build a railway station at Elland Road , and said that this would be good both for residents and football supporters. It would also take buses off the road. There was also a suggestion to open up Lowfields Road, rather than the present situation in which it is cut in two. Richard Lewis said that he had been listening to the Transport Minister, Norman Baker who asked why, when we could build a railway station for £100000 twenty years ago, is the cost £10 million now. He added that a real issue is how we increase train usage. This is a difficult issue. He noted that the car park at New Pudsey station is frequently full and there is a capacity issue on the railways. Rchard Bell suggested bringing disused lines back into use. Richard Lewis said that it would be  difficult to increase the number of trains or carriages; this would be attractive but also expensive and difficult to deliver. He also suggested that advocates of bringing disused lines back into use should find a disused line with no breaks in it. There would be huge infrastructure costs. Martin Farrington added that this would be difficult to deliver.

3.16 John Pechkam noted that he does not live on top of the proposed site but around half to three quarters of a mile away, on Cross Flatts Grove. He said that already, local residents suffer from large scale rat running which is not just connected with Leeds United FC. As soon as drivers see congestion, on Dewsbury Road and the Ring Road , they look for other routes , which he understands is described as the ‘trickle through effect’. He had studied the plan which had been handed out at the meeting and criticised the map which gives the impression that Elland Road and Bodington Hall are equally distant from the City Centre. In fact, Bodington Hall is twice as far from the City Centre as Elland Road. If the scheme goes ahead, John Peckham said that his area would see more extraneous traffic with more noise vibration , dust and traffic fumes. He said that sitting in the audience at the meeting had been an education. It had confirmed his worst fears of how Leeds City Council is managed. He said that the bureaucracy of the Council is wagging the dog. He said that we are the people who elect the Councillors but they are subservient to a bureaucratic dictatorship. Richard Lewis said that this is not about a bureaucratic dictatorship but about solving the present and future problems of the City. He cannot make everyone happy. He noted that a number of councillors had been angry about the use of land for housing development. Such development does not make councillors popular, but that we must plan for it. In the context of park and ride, we must come up with a scheme which can work and which can make good use of a site. It is not about making money. Leeds City Council would try to make the scheme a win win in terms of football match usage. He acknowledged however that more work needs to be done on the scheme. He added that change is never popular. Richard Lewis said that the Council administration is committed to the south side of the City . There is, for instance, the new City Park, and the south entrance to the Railway Station which would make access to the railway station for South Leeds people easier. This would help turn the City away from looking north to looking down across the river. In addition, there are huge developments on the Carlsberg Tetley site, the City College plans and the East Zone flood alleviation scheme. A member of the audience noted that none of the schemes which Richard Lewis had described relate to Beeston and Holbeck. Richard Lewis said that every job created at the Arena , in the Lower Kirkgate development and by the John Lewis Partnership is a potential job for a resident of Beeston and Holbeck. He is seeking a prosperous city.

3.17 Robert Winfield asked the guest speakers to identify a park and ride scheme in a British City which is located at a similar distance to the City Centre as Elland Road is to Leeds City Centre and which had been successful. He also referred to the comments by Neil Holt of Metro at the Forum meeting on 12th November 2009. Mr Holt had said that Elland Road is too close to the City Centre for a park and ride to be effective. It would not take too much traffic off the road. He added that the junction between the Ring Road and Elland Road is solid with traffic which raises questions as to whether cars would be able to go smoothly and easily into any Elland Road Park and Ride site. Robert Winfield suggested that Neil Holt’s comments are as valid now as they had been then. Andrew Hall said that all UK cities are different. York and Cambridge are smaller communities and have park and ride sites two to three miles away from the town or city centres. A lot of larger cities have rapid transit systems which have been developed with park and ride schemes at stations. He referred to examples of cities with park and ride sites at football stadiums such as Pride Park in Derby. He described the views put forward by Neil Holt as a view which Metro had. The sites which would be built in conjunction with the New Generation Transport scheme would be expensive and would require money from the government. He felt that Elland Road is a good site and that its proximity to the City Centre is not a disadvantage. This would be an alternative to parking in the City Centre. It would be a site on a redundant development site. There had been informal discussions with bus operators and it was felt that there is a potential operational case. Richard Lewis said that Neil Holt is a friend with whom he used to work round 25 years ago. He is now retired. 

3.18 Councillor Angela Gabriel said that she and her fellow ward councillors are opposed to the scheme as it is too close to the City Centre. There is no benefit to Beeston and to local residents. She said that the scheme would benefit drivers in and through our area , and would also benefit the city centre. However, the City Centre money goes to other areas not to Beeston. She noted that the councillors have been campaigning for residents only car parking on match days throughout Beeston and Holbeck and have also asked for a traffic assessment. Councillor David Congreve endorsed the remarks made by Angela Gabriel.

